REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT 1992



Presented by Paul G. Irwin, President
The Humane Society of the United States
at The HSUS Annual Membership Meeting
Saturday, October 31, 1992
Clarion Harvest House
Boulder, Colorado

HUMANEWATCH.ORG

| | | | ě | |
|--|--|--|---|--|
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |

REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT 1992

Presenting the President's report to the society's membership provides an important discipline in accountability for me and our staff. The cliche about not seeing the forest because of the trees happens to be true most of the time. I welcome the opportunity to place the activities which fill our days within the context of our vision for the creation of a humane society. There is no more noble vision and no more compelling mission since the society we envision will be based upon a profound respect for the other creatures and the multiplicity of life forms with whom we share this earth.

I am convinced that the days we are presently living through provide an opportunity to be more effective and productive in advancing the cause of animal protection. Some of us remember only too well a general attitude in the country which perceived our work and philosophy to be peripheral. There are few who would consider our cause peripheral any more. We have been proclaiming a message which emphasizes the proposition that all life is contingent. Destroying other creatures and encroaching on habitats which sustain them quite simply diminishes all (and certainly human

kind). When pushed to an ultimate conclusion, there is a general growing awareness that human survival cannot be guaranteed when other life forms are dying. Given the focus of the foregoing, this is the time when we must be paying attention to advancing our cause by expanding our numbers and enlightening a multitude of fellow travelers. Our tactics must be varied, innovative and designed to enlist the vast number of people who share our basic ideal of compassion. We do not mandate the total elimination of biomedical research, the elimination of utilization of animals in the food chain, and the elimination of animals in some events which bring people and animals together in a common pursuit.

Let me expand what I mean by offering a few examples. The absolute prohibition of using animals in laboratory experimentation is not a new idea but, it is an objective which will not be realized in your lifetime or mine. Since animals are going to be utilized in biomedical research, most people can be convinced that it is valid to refine the way in which these animals will be used, reduce the number of animals used and to ultimately seek the replacement of the use of animals. Most people will agree, without reservation, that animals who give their lives in a laboratory setting have a right to the best care and most humane treatment which can be afforded them outside the elimination of their use altogether. Therefore, the Humane Society of the United States, criticized by our friends and by our foes, has chosen

to embark upon a campaign and work with dedication toward the end of seeing the implementation of the so called three R's. The old expression that says half a loaf is better than none applies.

It is not realistic to assume that animals will not be a part of the food chain in our life time but it is realistic to work toward the goal of reducing the suffering of multitudes of animals caught in the process of placing food on the dining tables of the nation. It is especially interesting to note that most Americans are becoming aware of the fact that an intensive meat diet is not only unhealthy for the individual but is verifiably damaging to the ecology of our land. The HSUS believes, therefore, that our programs should press towards the goal of eating less meat. Our primary reason is the elimination of suffering for those whose interests we seek to serve and we will embark on a national campaign on this issue during the coming year.

Some of you know that The Humane Society of the United States has been intensively involved for the past two years in negotiating with the officials and sponsors who stage the world famous Iditarod dog sled races in Alaska. This event will continue and dog sled races are presently proliferating within and outside this nation. We have pressed, with great success, the mandate of humane consideration and treatment for animals involved in this endurance event. Through the support of world class dog mushers like Susan Butcher, we are

beginning to see the possibility of forcing humane standards on sled dog races wherever they may occur. The simplest approach to the Iditarod would have been to work for elimination of the event. We would not have succeeded and the possibilities of improving the lot of sled dogs would not have existed.

The Humane Society of the United States is committed to, in many instances, working within the system to reach our goal of lessening the suffering of animals. Because we are hopeful and optimistic about the present climate in which we work, I surely do not wish to imply that those who oppose our views are without extensive resources and capabilities. Our opposition reads like Who's Who in America in so many ways.

The gun lobby is dedicated to attacking all of our programs regardless of analogies to their chartered purposes. The same can be said of the trappers. Thankfully, both of these interest groups are rapidly being perceived as reactionary and out of step with the real world. We do have more concern regarding the unenlightened opposition which exists in the scientific community. It is truly unfortunate that some scientists opt for a perspective which sees animal use existing in a private sector beyond public scrutiny. This use and exploitation is somehow made sacred and untouchable because of the alleged purity of scientific enquiry. We shall continue to make alliances with scientists who are established in many disciplines and, with them make

the case for animal protection within the context of good science. The opposition we face in agri-business is different and more complex. When agri-business sees its purpose totally in terms of bringing dollars to the bottom line, it has moved into an arena where challenge and confrontation are the only options. However, agri-business has entities which are more open to the plight of animals and the necessity of living with care in the environment. We need to be discerning of our opposition in this field and to realize we have friends there, especially in the organic farming movement.

I wish to inform you of some program initiatives which are underway and will be highlighted and intensified in the coming year. The HSUS has always considered itself a colleague with those who work on the front lines in local sheltering and animal control facilities. A part of our responsibility to these colleagues is fulfilled through providing training. We want our assistance to be practical in addressing the hands-on problems which animal sheltering and animal control professionals encounter every day. For that reason the HSUS offered its first training and trade show in February of this year. The response of those individuals we wished to enable was truly amazing. Well over 1,000 attended and many at their own expense. Because of this success the society will be offering a second Animal Care Expo in 1993. We intend to continue training programs

for cruelty investigators and for early and seasoned shelter workers. We shall also provide education in urban wildlife problems, animal behavioral problems, etc. The society is also going to be offering two levels of shelter evaluation. The advanced evaluation will provide professional consultancy in the areas of administration, records management, facilities utilization and architectural consultation. We are determined to continue our role as an effective colleague in addressing the problem of animal suffering which exist in all the communities of the nation.

The HSUS has long taken the position that zoos can provide educational experiences for visitors, and can serve as important centers for the maintenance of endangered species. I reaffirm that position today. However, our policy also carries with it the thrust that inferior zoos must improve or go out of business; that educational programs must inform and enhance the understanding of a shared eco. system; and that programs to foster the survival of endangered species must be more than wishful thinking or rhetorical rationalizations with empty promises. has been patient too long in waiting for exhibits and educational programs to improve, and for zoos to become promised centers of endangered species survival. notable exceptions, facilities have not gotten better. Educational programs have continued to be shallow and zoos, rather than providing valid educational experience, have

become recreational experiences, providing entertainment through the spectacle of captive wildlife.

The society will be enhancing its capability to provide innovative leadership for improving the manner in which wild animals are held in captivity. We join with some isolated interests in the zoo community, including a curator at the National Zoo, in pressing for the development of regional bioparks. This nation can support the development of ten of these facilities through private and public funding. Without question, this development concept shows the way ahead for creative protection of all wild animals, but especially those in captivity. We intend to press this agenda.

Over a period of several years the HSUS has been approached by interested individuals who have expressed a desire to establish wildlife sanctuaries under the auspices of the HSUS. Because there are organizations which seek to facilitate this concept, we have referred these requests. It is now indelibly clear that a requirement to prohibit hunting and trapping on these intended gifts of lands will not be honored. Most humane people have never been able to understand why the government or any other entity would want to justify killing for sport or economics in areas designated as refuges or sanctuaries. Consequently, during the coming year, the society will be embarking on a program which will be designed to encourage the gift of lands to be set aside as refuge habitat. Obviously, hunting and trapping will be

prohibited. Because we do not have the resources to maintain this type of property, we will be seeking an endowment to provide for these lands in perpetuity. The Board of Directors has given approval to this project in principle and will provide a final review before formal adoption. The membership will be fully informed of this initiative.

We have a heightened concern regarding marine mammals held in captivity. Studies are showing that the life expectancy of these creatures is greatly diminished when they are sequestered in the artificial habitat of an aquarium, dolphinarium or other such facility. The deaths of two killer whales in Chicago this summer has accelerated our taking a position against wild caught whales and placement in captivity. We will oppose the issuance of all permits for such takings. I anticipate many developments in our marine mammal program and expect one of the major emphasis to be in the area of facilitating release programs which can provide a reasonable guarantee of survival for those creatures who can be set free.

The HSUS has a number of experts in marine mammal welfare. Because of this, we have had a position of leadership at the International Whaling Commission and in several other international marine mammal organizations. We will further strengthen our effort by establishing a doctoral level staff position in 1993 with specialist expertise in captive marine mammals and their release potential.

Communicating our philosophy and positions is an overarching responsibility. We have a demonstrated capability in the print media and our publications frequently receive awards of distinction. We continue to utilize film, television and radio. Now we are proposing to expand these basic communication skills into the format of the future, namely video. Of course, the video format really isn't future at all. It is surely the exploding communication vehicle of the present.

We intend to produce video in three basic areas where we have a mandate to communicate. Our message must be heard and seen by the general public if we are to prevail and since so many are practically addicted to the television screen, video must become an integral component of the way we address this audience. Second, in several parts of this report we have talked about training. Training videos must be developed dealing not only with shelter management and cruelty investigations but, also, with how we provide for our dogs and cats and understand their special needs. Finally, video must become a part of our resource development efforts. Many people support our work with great generosity. Video is an excellent format for letting our friends see how their support translates into a better day for animals.

The reports which follow reflect the important leadership, creativity, and dedication of my colleagues. Because our work is a mosaic and each part overlaps with

another, you will read about one issue from the perspective of several sections. For example, the ivory issue involves wildlife, investigations, and publications. Hopefully, the repetition will reinforce the fact that we see ourselves as a team and that all our efforts are interwoven.

Since this is my first report to the membership, I wish to acknowledge my indebtedness to you and to our Board of Directors for the opportunity to serve as President. I consider it both an honor and privilege. It is especially rewarding to be able to continue my partnership with John Hoyt who ably served as President before me. Because of his generous spirit and vision, and our shared mutuality of purpose, The Humane Society of the United States and Humane Society International press toward a common goal; namely, the creation of a Humane Society.

PROGRAMS AND COMMUNICATIONS

Patricia Forkan, Executive Vice President

Development and implementation of national campaigns dedicated to ending animal abuse are handled by the Programs and Communications section. The Society's actions on behalf of whales and dolphins also are a part of this section's responsibilities. Another major area covered is state and federal legislation affecting animals. The special projects and public relations departments as well as numerous HSUS publications are also part of this active section's work.

Campaign and Special Projects

The HSUS entered the second year of its successful consumer education campaign, "The Beautiful Choice," to promote the use of cosmetics and other personal care products not tested on animals. In addition to actress Ana-Alicia, the campaign's spokesperson, 15 other celebrities signed a statement in support of this campaign. Their names and/or photographs were featured in an attractive campaign ad that appeared in the year-end double issue of Rolling Stone magazine. In addition, the Beautiful Choice campaign logo was featured in the nationally syndicated cartoon "Hi & Lois." To date, 34 manufacturers have joined the campaign by signing a pledge that states they do not test their products on animals. In a continuing effort to increase consumer recognition of our campaign logo in association with these

manufacturers' products, The HSUS distributed its complimentary campaign kit to thousands of retailers nationwide and set up a campaign display at several natural foods industry and environmental expos held across the nation.

The HSUS also continued its popular "Shame of Fur" campaign, now in its fifth year. Actress Loretta Swit recorded a public service announcement to encourage consumers to "get with it" and stop wearing fur. We also continued our "Be a P.A.L -- Prevent a Litter" campaign, and began a companion campaign, "Until There are None, Adopt One," to encourage adoption of cats and dogs from animal shelters to reduce the vast number of these animals that must be humanely euthanized.

We revisited our campaign to protect the African elephant, "Remember the Elephants...Forget Ivory," to coincide with the March 1992 meeting of the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species (CITES) that took place in Japan; the 113 nations that are parties to the CITES treaty voted to keep the African elephant on Appendix I, thus continuing a ban on the international trade in elephant parts such as ivory.

We began planning for an important 1993 campaign to protect cats, called the "Year of the Cat." We are joined in this special effort by the American Humane Association, the American Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals, and the Massachusetts SPCA.

On Humane Sunday, the first Sunday in May, The HSUS was featured for the second year in a row in a pop-up pet care section of USA Weekend. The section featured a coupon that readers could return with a donation to The HSUS. More than 20,000 responses have been received, with more coming in every day.

European Office

The European office continued to take the lead in European environmental efforts to save the dolphins and create a global program for protecting animals and improving life on the planet. In November, the European Parliament gave its strong support to the Morris report, a proposal to end the purse seine fishery on dolphins by banning the importation of "dolphin deadly" tuna into Europe. The efforts of HSUS and our international arm, Humane Society International (HSI), were so significant in this decision, that in an unusual precedent, members of the Parliament acknowledged HSUS/HSI staff work on this issue from the floor of the European Parliament.

Nevertheless, support from the European Parliament, important though it is, does not determine the fate of the dolphins. A strong public groundswell coupled with European Commission legislation is needed. So HSUS/HSI has been hard at work on both those important facets. During the winter months, the HSI European Director, Betsy Dribben, spoke to high school and civic groups in Germany to raise their

awareness of the importance of saving the dolphins. Public appearances were also made on Belgian television with an audience of over 2.5 million as well as British Broadcasting (BBC) television and radio network. Letters began to pour into the European Commission — reaching the leadership which has to make decisions in this issue.

On the economic scene, an HSI consultant worked long hours to negotiate with the Spanish canners, one of the two key groups which has kept Mexicans and Venezuelans in the business of killing dolphins, by purchasing large quantities of dolphin deadly tuna. In July there was a major breakthrough — the entire Spanish canning industry signed an agreement to go dolphin safe. Now it is only Italy which must yield to pressure from HSI and the public at large to save the dolphins.

Meanwhile, HSI has been working closely with environmental and animal protection groups across Europe on a unified strategy. HSI has been a guest speaker at several Wildlife Link meetings, the coalition of animal protection and environmental groups of Great Britain, and HSI has been a guest writer for an article on the dolphin crisis which recently appeared in the French magazine for the Society for the Protection of Animals.

HSI is also participating in a joint effort in Italy with Earth Island Institute and the Swiss Bellerive Foundation, the latter headed by the distinguished animal

protection couple Prince Sadruddin and Princess Catherine Aga Khan. The objective is to target the Italian public to pressure industry to stop purchasing dolphin deadly tuna.

HSI has also made contact with members of national governments such as the German Bundestag to garner their support for a European policy to help save the dolphins.

In other international areas, HSUS/HSI was the sole nongovernmental group credentialed to observe the International
Airlines Transportation and Traffic Committee's (IATTC) Live
Animal Board, held in May in Frankfort. At the meeting there
was discussion over the transportation of wild caught birds - an activity which results in high mortality and cruelty.
Eighty six airlines have banned the carrying of wild bird
trade. Yet, a few airlines still engage in it. The meeting
was to determine whether or not there should be a change in
policy on this. HSI is pleased to report the IATCC decided
to let each airline continue to make decisions - which has
resulted in such a strong commercial support for a ban.

HSI has also appeared on European television to discuss canned hunts — the issue of surplus zoo and other animals — as targets for hunting. Video footage showing the inhumane slaughter of a tame leopard so shocked European viewers that HSI was invited to participate in an environmental program on how Europeans could help end this tragedy. The video coupled with HSI's appearance resulted in letters and petitions being sent to the Belgian studio. These will be turned over to

members of the U.S. Congress to demonstrate global concern for ending such an outrageous practice.

Whale/Dolphin Campaigns

The HSUS continued its vigorous campaign to save whales and dolphins. Our strategy this year has been to find solutions which have a broad range of support internationally.

For example, we have actively advocated an international solution to the problem of dolphin mortality resulting from the use of purse-seine nets in the eastern tropical pacific (ETP) tuna fishery. Specifically, we lobbied the U.S. Congress to develop legislation that would encourage the U.S. Administration and other countries to negotiate and participate in an international treaty establishing an international moratorium on the use of purse-seine nets in the tuna fishery. The moratorium, if enacted, will reduce dolphin mortality in this fishery to zero.

We also actively participated in the United Nations
Conference on Environment and Development, otherwise known as
the Earth Summit, which was held in Rio de Janeiro this past
June. Our vigorous lobbying efforts resulted in text in
Agenda 21, the primary document signed in Rio, which
specifically exempts marine mammals, and cetaceans (whales,
dolphins, and porpoises) in particular, from a requirement of
sustainable utilization. The language of the text provides
that countries and appropriate international organizations

may protect cetaceans from exploitation altogether. This was quite a victory as Agenda 21 as a whole emphasizes sustainable utilization, a term which Japan and others interpret as synonymous with exploitation.

For the 17th year, the HSUS/HSI was represented at the International Whaling Commission (IWC) annual meeting.

Although the moratorium on commercial whaling remains intact, our efforts this year were intensified as Japan and Norway in particular attempted to force the IWC to lift the moratorium. Our strategy at this year's meeting was to emphasize issues such as humane killing, non-consumptive use of whales (i.e., whale-watching) and the establishment of a whale sanctuary in the Antarctic. At this year's IWC meeting we were able to prove that the penthrite harpoon is not a humane method of killing, contrary to assertions that have been made for the past ten years. We hope to use the issue of humane killing (or the lack thereof) to prevent a vote in favor of a resumption of commercial whaling at next year's IWC meeting to be held in Japan.

State Legislation

The HSUS responded to over 500 requests from activists who needed information to pursue legislative change at the state level. We provided assistance on a wide range of issues ranging from animal fighting to strengthening animal cruelty law penalties to control of exotic wildlife.

Completion of our wolf hybrid legislative information packet

has already assisted many activists in their quest to stop the proliferation of these wild animals as pets.

Passage of a puppy mill protection bill in Missouri, enactment in South Carolina of a first of its kind bill which bans the public display of marine mammals, increased penalties for animal cruelty, and a mandatory spay/neuter law in Connecticut for animals adopted from shelters were some of the highlights of the year.

The HSUS sent over 75,000 alerts to members on such matters as the Draize Eye-Irritancy Test, trapping, pound seizure, horse racing, and cockfighting. Legislative efforts to tackle the pet overpopulation problem are being increased with a major push to come in 1993. We are continuing in our efforts to provide activists with the information needed to thwart the efforts of such lobbies as the pet industry, medical research and sportsmen to enact legislation harmful to animal welfare and in their efforts to weaken laws we actively advocate.

Federal Legislation

The HSUS continued its efforts on Capitol Hill to strengthen federal animal protection laws, seek the introduction of new legislation and oppose legislation which would adversely affect HSUS animal protection programs.

The issue of dolphin protection was thrust into the international trade area when a General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade panel issued a ruling which threatened the

effectiveness of the Marine Mammal Protection Act (MMPA). The HSUS played a lead role in subsequent discussions with the Bush Administration and Members of Congress; and promoted the subsequent introduction of legislation which offers the best chance in 20 years to end the practice of setting on dolphins to catch tuna. We also persuaded Members of Congress to introduce a bill which would provide recourse for consumers who purchase an unfit dog from pet stores and certain commercial breeders and bills which would institute a policy to prevent the sale of "downed" animals at livestock markets.

The HSUS was successful in getting the House Armed Services Committee to include language in the Department of Defense reauthorization report calling for a stricter review of military research on animals and a study of this practice by the General Accounting Office. In addition, when HSUS determined that legislation providing protection to farm animal and research facilities from illegal acts could adversely affect "whistleblowers" and our own investigations, we worked with the Congress to constructively change those provisions of concern to us before the bill was passed and became public law.

We also lobbied for bills to prevent the import of wild birds which was passed by Congress in early October.

Public Relations

One of the year's largest public relations efforts was getting publicity to help preserve the endangered status of the African elephant. The department held a news conference on The HSUS/HSI investigation and wrote a film that was narrated by Emmy-winner Candice Bergen, with music by Grammy-winner Mickey Hart. Stories mentioning The HSUS and the plight of the elephant appeared in Science Magazine, the Atlanta Constitution and USA Today (which ran two stories as well as a call-in poll on the elephant issue). Broadcasting stories were Cable News Network's Crier & Company; ABC's Wide World of Sports; ABC Radio; Worldwide Network Television; French-speaking Voice of America; CBS Radio; WGN-TV (national cable); and E! Entertainment Television.

The HSUS's work to make the Iditarod Sled Dog Race more humane was featured in USA Today; Outside Magazine; The Washington Post; The Washington Times; The New York Times; Mushing Magazine; and Anchorage Times.

After a news conference highlighting puppy mills, The HSUS was mentioned in a long feature in People Magazine and in Life Magazine. Other companion animal stories (including several about wolf hybrids and greyhounds) ran in USA Today; The Washington Post; and the Chicago Tribune.

Other notable media mentions: People Magazine (federal animal damage control program); USA Today (Kentucky Derby investigation, pot-bellied pigs, and the Chincoteague Pony

Run); Associated Press national wire (Animal Welfare Act and wild horses); Philadelphia Inquirer (Animal Welfare Act); The Washington Post (baboon liver transplant and immunocontraception of wildlife); Newsweek and U.S. News and World Report (2005).

Animal Activist Alert

The Animal Activist Alert continued to encourage activism on the part of its readers. The AAA is sent to a select number of HSUS members and animal-protection organizations that have expressed a strong interest in writing letters, making phone calls, organizing community actions, and working for legislation on behalf of animals. Over the past year, the AAA covered state and federal animal-protection and environmental legislation, ongoing HSUS campaigns, marine mammals, laboratory animals, the wild-bird trade, and the fight the Endangered Species Act.

PUBLICATIONS SECTION

Deborah Salem, Vice President

On January, 1, 1992, in tandem with other senior management-level changes, the Publications section was created, giving a new structure to the design and editorial staff of The HSUS.

Every year The HSUS produces approximately 100 new items and 100 reprints of its most popular brochures, newsletters,

campaign promotional materials and monographs in support of its programs, operations, and activities. The past year has been a particularly busy one: in some weeks more than 40 items were in the editorial, design, and pre-press stages.

After two years of study, a complete in-house desktoppublishing system using Apple Mackintosh computers has been
installed, in two stages. All design and editorial staff
members have access to the desktop network. This new
technology promises to offer the society greater flexibility
and workload capacity as well as a future cost savings in
pre-press production.

Several important international meetings served as impetuses for the creation of materials destined for small, influential audiences. One of these items, a full-color monograph, on the status of the African elephant, received wide distribution at the two-week-long meeting of the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES). Other monographs were prepared for the International Whaling Commission meeting in Scotland. Previously produced materials, including banners and handouts, accompanied our representatives to the Earth Summit in Rio de Janeiro.

Special events, such as our celebrity tennis tournament, office relocation, building-dedication ceremonies, and Animal Care Expo '92, required many unusual items to be produced, sometimes on short notice. Novelty T-shirts, tote

bags, posters, programs, and scarves carried a newly designed HSUS logo to thousands of people. At Expo, two eye-catching display booths drew attention to their messages, "Choose a Pal for Life" and "Animals: It's Their World, Too."

A Humane Society International logo was created to accompany the new HSUS logo, reflecting the growing sophistication of our graphic approach and of our international audience.

The HSUS News, the society's quarterly membership magazine, introduced a new Humane Society International section, a magazine within a magazine, describing our international efforts on behalf of animals.

The quarterly Close-Up Report is the primary HSUS outreach publication. It reaches an average of 1,000,000 constituents, news media, and members of Congress. The Close-Up Report educates its readers about the plight of animals in desperate circumstances and in immediate need of public support. Since October 1991 the Close-Up Report has described the plight of the African elephant and the threatened reopening of the deadly ivory trade; the tragedy of pet overpopulation; the large-scale use of animals for laboratory research and testing; and the suffering of furbearing animals exploited by the fur industry.

The society's most widely distributed publications, the HSUS News and Close-Up Reports, began new lives printed on recycled paper. Although other of our materials had "gone

recycled" in previous years, technological demands posed by the large, high-speed presses on which the News and Close-Ups were printed made the search for a high-quality, reasonably priced recycled paper a challenging one.

ADMINISTRATION AND INFORMATION SYSTEMS

Katherine Benedict, Director

The Administration and Information Systems section provides services in support of corporate and program goals. The services include management of the facilities, installation and upkeep of organization-wide computer systems, membership services, data processing, the library, and records management. The services provided by the administration and information systems section makes the operations of The Society efficient and effective.

Washington, D.C. Headquarters

The principal office of the Society is housed at 2100 L St. N.W. in the District of Columbia. Officer of the Chief Executive, President, and General Council are based at this location. The Washington, D.C. facility also houses Humane Society International, EarthKind, Center for Respect of Wildlife and Environment, and the Government Relations section.

The Gaithersburg Facility

Ten sections of The Humane Society of the United States are resident in our new Gaithersburg, MD facility. The relocation of these sections, which took place in July, 1992, allowed The HSUS to provide adequate work space for staff and to plan for expansion, computer networking, and office efficiency modifications.

The administration section is focusing on the management of The HSUS records and materials. We will be using a combination of records systems techniques to create a database of information to be used by staff in their ongoing efforts. The wealth of data available at The Society must be properly recorded, consolidated, and easily retrievable. Our animal protection efforts will be greatly enhanced as we come of age in records management.

Ongoing research is being done to make the Gaithersburg facility environmentally sound. Recycling practices, organic cleaning compounds, chemical-free grounds services, and energy saving devices are either currently used or are under consideration to make this facility representative of our goals. The techniques for creating an ecologically sound office environment have also translated into cost savings.

Information Systems

Technology that allows computers to connect and share data (called a local area network or LAN) was implemented this year. The network complements the Society's long term

computer plans, which include global communications, the use of electronic mail, continued standardization or applications, and software development for departmental and records management.

Within The HSUS, a centralized environment for information availability is maintained. The total environment consists of the local area network mentioned above, plus a Mackintosh-based system for publications, and a midrange system that houses the membership records of the organization. The implementation of these systems and the continued improvement in computer usage throughout The Society has, in 1992 alone, reduced operational costs by approximately twenty percent (20%).

Companion Animals

Marc Paulhus, Vice President

The HSUS Companion Animals section provides information and support on a variety of issues relating to those species of animals we commonly call pets - namely dogs, cats, birds, rabbits, and domestic horses.

Among our many programs, we strive most fervently to end the tragic problem of pet overpopulation in this country through campaigns and activities designed to promote responsible pet ownership and the spaying or neutering of dogs and cats. We provide national leadership and support

for all efforts to enact strong legislation that seeks to restrict surplus breeding.

The Companion Animals section works closely with local animal shelters in communities across the country. Through numerous professional training programs, we reach thousands of individuals whose duties include the care of neglected, abused, stray, or unwanted animals. During 1992, we also increased the number of on-site shelter evaluations conducted to help local groups improve their animal-care services. Our evaluation consultants provide detailed reports and recommendations on such aspects as shelter design, management, and field programs.

The circulation for the section's immensely popular publication <u>Shelter Sense</u>, now in its 15th year, reached an all time high of over 4,000 readers. <u>Shelter Sense</u> continues to bring timely and effective information to those in the animal control and sheltering field, helping them provide the most humane and innovative programs. In early 1992, a special, 28-page adoption edition of <u>Shelter Sense</u> was mailed to thousands of animal protection organizations and facilities across the country. The issue was designed to promote the importance of adopting a companion animal from a local shelter, and has proved to be one of the most popular issues ever published.

In February 1992, the Companion Animals section hosted the most successful and widely-attended event ever held for those involved in the animal care, control, and sheltering field. Over 1,200 individuals gathered in Las Vegas for Animal Care Expo '92. This was the first trade and educational show designed specifically for those involved in animal care and control work. It drew participants from across the country and from international locations as far away as New Zealand. Because of the tremendous success of Expo '92, plans are underway to host Animal Care Expo '93, to take place March 17-20 in Orlando, Florida. Building on our previous success, Expo '93 will offer the latest information, materials, and technology in the field of animal care to those individuals and organizations that work daily to protect animals.

The Animal Control Academy, now in its 13th year, has trained over 2,800 individuals since its inception. The Academy has had a tremendous impact by increasing the level of professionalism among its many graduates. As a result, many states have now enacted mandatory certification programs for animal control officers based on the training requirements and curriculum developed by The HSUS.

As part of the Companion Animals section's role in educating pet owners and the general public about responsible pet guardianship, we began an intense program to combat the serious problem of dog bites in this country. Working in

conjunction with affected interest groups such as insurance companies, the section is producing educational materials to teach pet owners how to avoid or prevent aggressive behavior through training and other techniques.

At the core of the section lies our aggressive efforts to address the pet overpopulation crisis. 1992 marks the fifth year of the highly successful "Be a P.A.L. -- Prevent A Litter" campaign. The number of communities across the country who use "Be a P.A.L." materials to promote awareness of dog and cat overpopulation continues to grow.

The "Until There Are None, Adopt One" campaign, introduced in 1992, is proving to be not only a popular campaign but also an effective one. Shelters across the country are requesting "Adopt One" materials and using them to increase the number of animals successfully placed in new adoptive homes. Our "Choose a Pal for Life" brochures and posters promote the message that the best place to acquire a new companion is at the local animal shelter. We urge people to help save animal lives by not buying a pet from a pet shop or breeder as long as millions of surplus pets are homeless and dying.

FIELD SERVICES

Randall Lockwood, Vice President

The Field Services section oversees the activities of our ten regional offices serving 43 states. These offices deal with the everyday needs of individuals and grassroots organizations. They also help implement national programs of The HSUS at a regional level. No additional offices were opened this year, but the North Central Regional Office was relocated closer to the Chicago metro area as part of a program to expand our efforts in that region.

A major focus of regional efforts in the last year has been to assist in coordinating the delivery of emergency services to animals and their owners affected by natural disasters, and other crises. In February, Regional staff provided workshops on planning for disasters at the Animal Care and Control Expo in Las Vegas. That preparation proved valuable when the Southeast and Gulf States offices were faced with the problems generated by Hurricane Andrew, the third most destructive storm of this century. The Southeast office helped coordinate many relief activities in south Florida, including efforts to establish emergency veterinary medical facilities for dogs, cats, and horses, and lost and found and animal foster care programs. Regional staff brought in emergency caging and other supplies and worked closely with the military and local animal organizations to keep

these efforts going long after the storm had passed. In addition, public service radio announcements were distributed throughout south Florida to inform people of the availability of animal services being provided by the HSUS and other organizations.

The Gulf States office coordinated donations of pet food and participated in the distribution of these supplies to organizations and individuals in the hardest hit areas of Louisiana. Other regional offices aided in getting supplies and volunteer workers to stricken areas in both regions.

Soon after the devastating effects of Hurricane Andrew, Hurricane Iniki struck the Hawaiian island of Kuauai. The West Coast office arranged for emergency shipment of kennels and caging supplies to the island. The HSUS will continue to work with local humane groups and emergency authorities to help them recover from the impact of these storms, to establish effective disaster plans, and to educate animal professionals and the public about how to prepare for such emergencies.

HSUS staff also responded to smaller scale weather emergencies. The West Coast office coordinated the helicopter rescue of five horses and mules left stranded by a blizzard in the High Sierras that also trapped 22 people. The animals had been left behind after the people had been rescued. The success of the equipment and techniques used in that airlift have already changed the way emergency workers deal with

large animal rescue efforts.

In more traditional areas of concern, the HSUS continues to be the primary source of information and support in the efforts against the blood sports of dogfighting and cockfighting. In June staff from the Southeast and West Coast offices assisted law enforcement authorities in searches that led to the arrest of several suspected Florida dogfighters and the seizure of 30 dogs. Northern Rockies staff conducted training in prosecuting dogfighting for Wyoming officials. The timely arrest of more than 200 people on cockfighting and weapons charges helped defeat a bill that would have allowed the testing of game cocks in California. West Coast staffers said passage of this bill would have made it all but impossible to prosecute cockfighters.

Regional offices addressed the general problem of animal cruelty in a variety of ways. Workshops specifically dealing with investigating and prosecuting animal cruelty were conducted in Ohio, Texas, North Carolina, South Carolina, New York, Wisconsin and Tennessee. The Gulf States office coordinated the establishment of an organization of cruelty investigators in that area. Workshops and presentations on the connections between animal cruelty and other forms of violence were held in California, Georgia, Virginia and the District of Columbia. The HSUS joined with local groups to offer rewards for information leading to convictions in a growing number of cases of violent acts against pets,

including several shootings and poisonings. Following public outrage over a widely publicized case of animal neglect, the South Central office was instrumental in passage of a bill to increase the penalty for animal cruelty to a Class A misdemeanor, with a fine of up to \$2,500 and up to a year in jail. Similar efforts to strengthen state cruelty codes are under way in several other regions.

The Regional offices also played a major role in monitoring the quality of local animal sheltering and control. The new Northern Rockies office established the Idaho Association of Animal Agencies to fill the need for a state organization for animal control agencies and humane societies. The Mid-Atlantic office mounted a major campaign to block the transfer of \$300,000 from New Jersey's Animal Population Control Fund to the state's rabies fund. This transfer would have undermined that state's outstanding spay/neuter program. The New England office worked successfully for the passage of a Connecticut law establishing a spay/neuter program similar to that of New Jersey. The Mid-West office was instrumental in passing the Animal Care Facilities Act in Missouri, which requires state licensing and inspection of all facilities breeding, selling, or caring for animals. After a study of animal shelter conditions in Arkansas, Gulf States staff met with staff of Governor Bill Clinton, who has appointed a committee to find solutions to the deficiencies identified in the HSUS

investigation. The Southeast office launched a successful large-scale campaign to prevent the state of Georgia from terminating their division of Animal Protection due to lack of funding. We were able to demonstrate that a large segment of the population feels that these services were vital, even in a recession.

The problem of puppy mills continued to be a concern around the regions. The Northern Rockies office initiated an investigation of all suspected puppy mills in that new region and has already closed one operation in Wyoming. The South Central office assisted local authorities in raiding a Kentucky mill, confiscating more than 150 dogs. The Great Lakes office closed a major puppy mill in Indiana and worked for comprehensive legislation in Ohio and West Virginia that sets standards for breeders and assures remedies for the sale of sick animals. Similar efforts have been introduced by the Gulf States office for Arkansas and Oklahoma.

Many regional offices addressed issues involving the exploitation of horses. The Gulf States office researched and continues to investigate the horse slaughter industry in which over 300,000 horses are slaughtered each year and shipped to France for human consumption, The West Coast office continues to push for strong enforcement of a new California law that requires that buyers of horses for slaughter must give notice to the seller of the intended use of the animal. The South Central office monitored the Annual

Pony Penning and Swim in Chincoteague, Virginia and drew attention to the cruelty associated with that event. That office also was present at the Tennessee Walking Horse National Celebration in Shelbyville to investigate conditions at that event. The Gulf States office initiated an investigation to expose the cruelties of Mexican "Charreada" rodeo which is gaining popularity in that region and is largely unregulated.

The HSUS regional offices gave high priority to working with other HSUS sections to combat the abuse of sick and injured livestock brought to auctions. Many of these "downer" animals are subjected to inhumane handling. Frequently they are trampled by healthier animals. Investigators in six regional offices (Midwest, West Coast, Mid-Atlantic, New England, Gulf States and North Central) surveyed livestock handling practices at thirty three auctions around the country. They demonstrated that problems were widespread and that the industry has largely failed to voluntarily correct these abuses. The results of these investigations were presented at federal hearings on livestock handling and, it is hoped, will help institute reforms in the way injured livestock is treated.

Wildlife issues were also a priority for many regional offices. The West Coast office was successful in restoring the Endangered Species Check-Off on the California State Income tax, which last year raised one million dollars for

the protection of that state's wildlife. The Northern Rockies Office coordinated a volunteer project to remove illegal barbed wire fencing from the Pryor Mountain Wild Horse Range. These fences have been implicated in the deaths of wild horses on the range. That office also forced the revaluation of an Army Corps of Engineers plan to poison marmot populations in Idaho that were allegedly damaging water control projects. The Southeast office worked to convince the Florida Game Commission to prohibit the killing of black bears, but the hunt continued with the state game commissioner killing one of the approximately 1,000 bears remaining in the state. Efforts to stop this practice will be escalated in the coming year. Staff of the Mid-Atlantic office processed 11,000 signed coupons protesting the Hegins, Pennsylvania Pigeon Shoot. These were delivered to a Pennsylvania legislator who has sponsored a bill to prohibit such shoots.

We also worked at a regional level to protect wildlife in captivity. The New England office inspected and worked toward positive reforms at six zoos in that region. Regional offices sought legislation in Tennessee, Michigan, Ohio, and Florida that would strengthen restrictions on the ownership of exotics. Staff from the Great Lakes office were asked to serve on an Indiana commission to establish regulations for the safe and humane keeping of wild animals. West Coast office efforts were crucial to the defeat of a California

bill that would have considered ostriches livestock rather than exotics and added to the growing problems of ostrich farms in that area.

A recent development in problems with exotic animals has been increasing concern over the proliferation of wolf-dog hybrids. The population estimate is more than 300,000 in the US. Section staff have been involved with efforts to deal with problems associated with hybrids in Louisiana, New Jersey, Ohio, Michigan, California, Virginia, Texas and the District of Columbia. HSUS workshops specifically dealing with the hybrid issue have been conducted in California, Connecticut, Washington state and Oregon.

Overall, the Field Services section has had a full year of individual accomplishment and productive collaboration with other headquarters-based sections and looks forward to even greater success in the year ahead.

INVESTIGATIONS

David K. Wills, Vice President of Investigations

The Investigations Section fulfills both program and professional service roles for The HSUS.

We seek information and work to discover cruelty and abuse upon another section's specific request. For example, when the Wildlife section wished to convince the conference on International Trade in Endangered Species of wild Fauna and Flora (CITES) to continue to ban the trade of ivory, Investigations obtained evidence that facilitated Wildlife's work. When Farm Animals section staff wished to expose the plight of down, or disabled livestock, Investigations staff traveled to auction yards to gather evidence showing the abuse of old and weak animals awaiting slaughter.

However, in many instances, due to the nature of the event, Investigations not only uncovers and exposes an abuse, but also speaks for The HSUS on that issue. Events such as the Iditarod Sled Dog Race and Kentucky Derby, and issues such as puppy mills fall into this latter category and are included in the following summary.

IDITAROD

The HSUS monitored the 1992 Iditarod Trail Sled Dog Race on site for the second consecutive year. Recognizing the Iditarod's popularity and the slim chance of stopping the event entirely, we have dedicated our efforts to work for rules that protect the dogs involved. The HSUS has submitted additional recommendations to the ITC and has begun a dialogue with major sponsors of the event asking for their support of these changes. This year four critical recommendations involving rest stops, veterinary care, leasing of dog teams by competitors and the number of dogs required to finish were all adopted by the ITC. We have also strongly objected to the practice of culling dogs.

HORSERACING

The HSUS attended the Kentucky Derby in 1992 and, for the first time, were invited to meet with Thomas Meeker, President and CEO of Churchill Downs, to open a dialogue on problems within the racing industry. We forwarded a list of recommendations to Mr. Meeker. On September 30, 1992, Mr. Meeker met with HSUS President Paul G. Irwin and Investigations Vice President David Wills in Washington, D.C. He was joined by several racing industry officials.

The HSUS was successful in bringing media coverage to drug abuse in the racing industry. The HSUS was successful in preventing the New York State Racing and Wagering Board from legalizing Butazolidin and Lasix and also blocked efforts by

breeders in the United States to convince England, Ireland, France, Germany, Italy, Japan, Australia and Canada to legalize the use of these drugs prior to racing. Most recently, The HSUS was successful in blocking a proposal by the Illinois Racing Board to legalize administration of phenylbutazone (an anti-flammatory analgesic) on race day in Illinois. The Illinois Racing Board withdrew the proposal and, at The HSUS's urging, proposed increased penalties for violation of the state's drug regulations.

CHINCOTEAGUE PONY AUCTION

We stepped up our efforts to end animal exploitation during the famous Chincoteague (Virginia) annual pony swim and auction. We worked more closely with the media to help them report the event from an animal protection perspective. We seek either to improve substantially or shut down this event. Our position is that just because an event is traditional doesn't mean it is humane. We researched and prepared a Chincoteague pony swim fact sheet for distribution.

BEARS

The Investigation Section continued its investigation into the supplying of grizzly bears from public lands to research laboratories. Building upon the Bear # 134 investigation, we discovered a series of transactions involving bears removed from national parks and forests, such as the Bob Marshall Wilderness Area in Montana, and sent to a

research laboratory at Washington State University. We continued to work to expose and stop such transactions. We worked with Alaska Fish and Game to rescue two orphaned grizzly cubs from the Kenai Peninsula in Alaska. The cubs are now at a rehabilitation center, and The HSUS will attempt to facilitate their return to the wild within two years.

LOTA AND CIRCUS ELEPHANTS

As the Lota case has moved through the court system, we have embarked on an investigation into the use of endangered species, such as Asian elephants, in profit- making businesses such as circuses. Many cities have used the results of our investigation to ban specific circuses within their limits. Other cities are working on legislation to stop altogether local appearances by any circuses using animals.

ANIMAL ENTERPRISE PROTECTION ACT OF 1992

We became alarmed earlier this year when we heard that legislation being pushed through Congress, the Animal Enterprise Protection Act of 1992, would severely restrict the ability of The HSUS and other animal protection organizations to conduct legitimate investigations of animal abuse. Working with our Federal Legislation Department and concerned members of Congress, we were able to modify the language drastically so that the new law, while still unnecessary and counterproductive, is far less damaging to our information gathering operations than was the original version.

PUPPY MILLS AND PET STORES

The HSUS continued its ongoing investigation of puppy mills and the sale of sick dogs in pet stores. The HSUS is actively working with the news media to educate the public about the risk of purchasing dogs from pet stores. The HSUS was the main impetus for exposes appearing on ABC's "20/20", and in People and Life magazines, as well as for several local media exposes. One of the most significant events was the introduction of a federal bill in Congress to address this problem. "The Puppy Protection Act," introduced by Representative Benjamin Cardin, would hold pet shops accountable for veterinary expenses incurred by dogs sold in their stores. As a result of The HSUS's exposure of the puppy mill problem in the state of Missouri, state legislation was enacted last summer that requires the licensing, inspection, and regulation of commercial kennels. As a result of The HSUS's investigation documenting the lax enforcement of the Animal Welfare Act (AWA) by USDA, a senior administration official ordered an Inspector General's investigation of that agency. The "Inspector General's Audit Report of USDA", released in March, was severely critical of The HSUS was successful in USDA's enforcement of the AWA. obtaining precedent-setting sentencing in a criminal case against a puppy mill operator, barring him and all members of his household from any involvement with dogs and cats during his lifetime. He received time in jail as well. The HSUS is also experimenting with new legal remedies against a puppy mill operator which, if successful, could be utilized against anyone engaged in business involving animal abuse.

OLYMPICS

The HSUS was inundated with calls and letters from members outraged after watching the television coverage of the Olympic three-day equestrian event in Barcelona in July. Horse after horse fell at mammoth fences along a brutal four-mile course, part of a three-day test of obedience, endurance, and agility. We responded immediately, working with expert advisers and planning strategy prior to meeting with Olympic and international equestrian officials to demand changes in any future three-day competitions.

The HSUS Investigations section is a professional team of investigators with a formidable array of expertise that includes two senior investigators with years of experience and a broad range of knowledge; two legal investigators who are trained and disciplined in the legal system from the perspective of animal protection; and an investigator who is skilled in detailed analysis of investigative initiatives pertaining to institutional cruelty.

Two developments are eagerly anticipated by the

Investigations section: 1) The installation of our recently

developed diagnostic software, ACTS (Animal Cruelty Tracking

Systems) and 2) forensic and investigative training at

advanced levels for all investigators. All investigative projects will be enhanced when these two initiatives are fulfilled.

FARM ANIMALS AND BIOETHICS

Dr. Michael W. Fox, Vice President

Developments in genetic engineering biotechnology continue to raise serious ethical and animal welfare concerns. One example is increased health problems, particularly mastitis, in dairy cows injected with genetically-engineered Bovine Growth Hormone (BGH). We have long argued that this poses an obvious consumer health risk because sick cows need antibiotics, an issue that the General Accounting Office (GAO) has recently made public. It is now likely that the Federal Drug Administration (FDA), under public pressure, will not permit commercial use of BGH, which, for the same reason, has not been approved in Europe.

The successful engineering of pigs to have human immune systems places our relationship with animals on a new threshold. These pigs will soon be available commercially as organ donors for human patients in need of a new heart or liver. We continue to oppose the <u>patenting</u> of genetically-engineered organisms and have supported legislation in the House and Senate to impose a five-year moratorium.

We contributed to the drafting of a Congressional

Research Service report, Humane Treatment of Farm Animals: Overview and Selected Issues. While it is clear that there is increasing agribusiness-establishment recognition of farm animal welfare issues, especially the handling of "downers," a recent HSUS investigation revealed that downers (livestock that are too sick or crippled to walk unassisted) received abusive treatment at 73% of the markets with downers present. Instead of being euthanized on the farm or shipped directly to slaughter, many of these animals are sent to intermediate livestock markets where they suffer abuses ranging from being trampled to death, to being left for days without food and water. The HSUS is lending strong support to federal legislation that would relieve this suffering by prohibiting the sale of "downed animals" at livestock markets. testified at Congressional hearings on the handling abuses of injured and "downer" livestock. Supportive documentation was provided for legislation to improve the handling and slaughter of poultry.

This Section is continuing its participation in establishing national standards for the raising of organic livestock and poultry. We emphasize the connection between less intensive organic systems that address both the physical and behavioral needs of animals and improved animal health and well-being.

We are also addressing the controversial issue of extralabel drug use by veterinarians, a practice whereby veterinarians use drugs for purposes other than those listed on the drug label. Such use is prohibited by the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act, but legislative attempts are underway to legalize this practice. It is crucial that extra-label drug use by veterinarians be allowed to continue to relieve animal pain and suffering and to save lives. It is likewise critical that legislation legalizing extra-label drug use address the potential abuses of this practice and protect animal health, public health and the environment.

Our annual one-day conference Future Trends in Animal Agriculture held this last spring, was well attended (with some 130 registrants). This open forum on various aspects of livestock and poultry farming provides an opportunity for industry, government, policymakers, animal protectionists and others to exchange views in an atmosphere of shared concern over the future and sustainability of conventional and alternative husbandry practices.

Consumers seeking suppliers of humane and sustainablyraised meat, eggs and dairy products, and farmers, ranchers,
wholesalers and retailers of such produce will find our new
publication, The Humane Consumer and Producer Guide, an
invaluable market resource. Published jointly with the
International Alliance for Sustainable Agriculture, this
Guide puts us at the forefront of the agricultural revolution

-- toward a more humane, ecologically sound, farmer and consumer-friendly food industry.

This past year we published two technical monographs:

When The Grass is Greener: Livestock Agriculture in the 21st

Century by Dr. Charles Benbrook, and The Place of Farm

Animals in Humane Sustainable Agriculture by Dr. Michael W.

Fox in conjunction with a video program Farm Animals' Place
in Our Global Environment: The New Covenant for

Agriculture.

WILDLIFE AND HABITAT PROTECTION

John W. Grandy, Ph.D., Vice President

Fur and Trapping

This year, The HSUS expanded its efforts through the "Shame of Fur" campaign to educate the public about the cruelty involved in wearing fur. In addition to distributing educational materials, including a new 1992 anti-fur Close-Up Report, we placed billboards and busboards in major cities around the U.S., and anti-fur advertisements in magazines including Cosmopolitan. We also continued to document cases of trapping injuries to dogs, cats and humans. An article describing incidents of non-target animals caught and injured in traps is featured in the fall HSUS News. We stepped up our efforts to counter the fur industry's campaign to convince the public that they should exercise their right to

buy fur. We are focusing new education and awareness efforts on fur trim and fur accessories, with the message that every fur coat and that <u>all</u> fur hurts.

Wildlife Contraception

The HSUS continues a leadership role in the development of wildlife contraception as a humane solution to alleviating conflicts between people and wildlife, especially deer, skunks, and raccoons. Under the sponsorship of The HSUS and other private and public agencies, HSUS consultant Dr. Jay F. Kirkpatrick and his colleagues have made considerable progress in their efforts to develop a one-shot vaccine that reversibly blocks conception in feral horses, deer, and other free-roaming wildlife. The first field tests of the vaccine on horses and deer are underway. Meanwhile, in tests conducted by Dr. Kirkpatrick in a cooperative program between The HSUS and the Cologne (Germany) Zoo, the New York Zoological Society, the Toronto Zoo, and other zoos, the vaccine has proved to be effective in inhibiting reproduction in a wide range of hoofed animals in captivity. Finally, with effective wildlife contraception close at hand, The HSUS is examining how fertility control can be judiciously employed as a humane solution to problems, while guarding against improper and unethical use of this promising technology.

Wildlife Refuges

The HSUS increased activities with the Wildlife Refuge Reform Coalition (WRRC), a coalition that now has over 84 member organizations. Together with the Conservation Endowment Fund, we continued to lead the effort to reform the National Wildlife Refuge System, namely those federal lands established as inviolate sanctuaries for wildlife. end, we intensified our lobbying efforts in support of H.R. 330, the Refuge Wildlife Protection Act. This bill would eliminate sport hunting and commercial trapping on refuges, and currently has 67 Representatives as co-sponsors. actively opposed S. 1862, legislation introduced in the Senate that would endorse the recreational killing of Refuge wildlife. In its place, we urged consideration of a bill that would require any activity allowed on Refuges to be either beneficial to, or at worst, neutral, in its impacts on This year we conducted a very successful poster contest for children that asked them to fashion a poster depicting why wildlife refuges protect animals. nationwide competition, announced in the September 1991 issues of KIND News and P3 Magazine. We received over 600 entries, and awarded 82 prizes ranging from U.S. Savings Bond to a first place trip to Yellowstone National Park, Red Rock Lakes National Wildlife Refuge, and Montana's Centennial Valley.

Deer

Increasingly, alleged deer problems are being used as an excuse to open hunting season on white-tailed deer in suburban areas around the country. The HSUS continued to develop alternative strategies to shotgun or bow and arrow hunting to solve perceived deer/human interaction problems. We provided expert testimony and advice in numerous situations involving deer in places such as Princeton, New Jersey, Brown County State Park, Indiana; and Irondequoit, New York.

Yellowstone Bison

sadly, over 266 bison were shot by Montana game wardens and National Park Service rangers on the typically flimsy justification of preventing the transmission of disease from bison to cattle. The HSUS is pursuing legal action to end this killing. However, the slaughtered bison yielded important new scientific data that strongly supports The HSUS' contention that few, if any, of Yellowstone's bison are capable of transmitting disease to cattle. The HSUS is now working to persuade the National Park Service and the State of Montana, which helped collect and analyze the disease data, to develop new management policies that will allow the bison to graze undisturbed on public and private lands near the park.

Endangered Species

The HSUS was again a leader in the efforts to save endangered and threatened species. HSUS' lobbying efforts enhanced by members' letters played a key role in warding off Congressional attempts to reduce protection for the threatened spotted owl and its vanishing ancient forest habitat. Under pressure from The HSUS and our allies, the Fish and Wildlife Service declared the North Cascades a grizzly bear recovery area, and is currently reconsidering our petition to reclassify the North Cascades Grizzly from threatened to endangered. The HSUS also testified in support of reintroducing the endangered gray wolf to Yellowstone National Park, and the endangered Mexican wolf to the Southwest.

A critical part of The HSUS strategy to protect endangered species has been our effort to defend and strengthen the Endangered Species Act. To that end, The HSUS has lobbied Congress to support bills that speed the granting of protection to species now at risk, but not covered by the ESA, encourage comprehensive regional recovery efforts that protect many species rather than just one at a time, and provide sufficient funds to ensure that endangered species recovery efforts continue.

Captive Wildlife

We continued to seek to improve conditions for traveling animal acts, to educate the public about the unsuitability of wild and exotic pets, and to expose the cruelty inflicted on many captive animals in zoos and entertainment. Roadside zoos continue to proliferate, and wild and exotic animals continue to suffer in substandard conditions - even at some of the more reputable zoological institutions in the U.S. This year, we critically re-evaluated zoos, focusing on the reality of the conditions affecting wild animals in zoos and instituted a far more rigorous and proactive approach to protecting these animals. We presented testimony to Congress on the treatment of animals in exhibition, focusing primarily on the failure of the Animal Welfare Act (AWA)'s regulations to protect animals in zoos, circuses, and other types of performing acts, and on the government's inability to enforce even the minimal standards required by law.

Migratory Birds

As the populations of a number of duck species remain at or near historic lows, The HSUS again expressed strong opposition to the government's failure to close duck hunting seasons and allow beleaguered populations to recover. The HSUS continues to examine all legal avenues to end this unjustified destruction of waterfowl.

Predator Control

The Department of Agriculture's Animal Damage Control (ADC) Program is a disaster for wildlife. It's activities range from poisoning, shooting and trapping coyotes in the West to destruction of wading birds around fish hatcheries and aviculture. In July, The HSUS alerted ADC program officials that it intends to bring suit to close the ADC unless it fully complies with environmental laws. At this time, The HSUS is preparing two (2) lawsuits and participating in a third to accomplish that goal.

Trade in Wild Caught Birds

Our considerable efforts to stem the flow of birds captured from the wild into the international pet trade have yielded a number of exciting results. On the domestic front, the Wild Bird Conservation Act (H.R. 5013), which was drafted by The HSUS and other organizations, and which would ban or severely restrict the importation to the U.S. of wild-caught birds, has passed the U.S. Congress. President Bush is expected to sign it. Additionally, The HSUS successfully worked toward passage of a law in New Jersey which prohibits the sale of wild-caught birds in that state. The HSUS also distributed a colorful fact sheet, poster, and another brochure which describes the cruelty of the wild-caught bird trade, the latter available in both English and Spanish; the brochure was sent to schools in a number of Spanish-speaking countries.

The HSUS also participated in a related campaign to convince airline companies to refuse wild bird shipments. In an unprecedented move, 86 airlines, including all U.S.-based airlines, have adopted policies to refuse transport of wild birds destined for the pet trade. The cooperation of airlines in our campaign has lead to an astounding 80 percent decrease in the number of wild birds imported to the U.S. In addition to the success with the airline companies, The HSUS/HSI (Humane Society International), in cooperation with other organizations and governments, was successful in bringing our concerns about the wild bird trade to the forefront of the debate at the 1992 meeting of the Parties to the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species (CITES).

Regulations on the Humane Transport of Wild Mammals and Birds

More than a decade after Congress instructed the U.S.

Department of the Interior to promulgate regulations
governing the Humane Transport of Wild Mammals and Birds to
the United States, the regulations were finally issued, but
not before literally hundreds of thousands of mammals and
birds perished while being shipped to the U.S. The
regulations govern care in transit, food and water
requirements, handling, temperature and ventilation
requirements, and enclosure size. The HSUS and other
organizations successfully sued the Department in 1988 to

force the issuance of the long-overdue regulations. After additional legal threats, the regulations became effective September 15, 1992. The HSUS will closely monitor the Department to ensure that the regulations are being enforced.

African Elephants and the Ivory Trade

Once again, the African elephant was at center stage at the 1992 meeting of the Parties to the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species (CITES) and, as in years past, The HSUS/HSI was there fighting to protect this persecuted species. Although a ban on the international trade in elephant parts, including ivory, had been in effect for only two years (barely time for a baby elephant to have been conceived and born), five southern African nations proposed to remove the ban and to renew the ivory trade. Previous attempts by CITES to regulate the lucrative ivory trade had failed, as the continental population of elephants was slashed in half in only one decade. In preparation for the CITES meeting, The HSUS/HSI conducted a field investigation in Africa, and produced a booklet, brochure, fact sheet, and video on the continuing plight of the African elephant for distribution at the CITES meeting. In the end, the ban on the international trade in elephant parts remained in effect.

Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species

The HSUS and HSI are playing a larger role in CITES activities. At the 1992 CITES meeting, in Japan, the HSUS and HSI distributed substantial educational materials on elephants, birds, and fur. In addition, we showed two continuously playing videos, one on the wild bird trade and our rehabilitation project in Honduras and the other on the African elephant. The HSUS/HSI also took the lead as the NGO coordinator for more than twenty North American Non—Governmental Organizations (NGO's). The HSUS/HSI was the only North American NGO involved in the recent meeting of the CITES Animals Committee in Zimbabwe. The committee implements CITES decisions regarding animal species. The HSUS/HSI will also attend meetings of the Animal Transport Working Group, a watchdog for CITES Party implementation of humane transport conditions required for animals in trade.

Wild Bird Rehabilitation Facilities

The HSUS/HSI wild bird rehabilitation center in Honduras continues to rehabilitate and release birds such as parrots and macaws that were illegally captured for export to the U.S. To date, the center, under the direction of Ms. Karolann Kemenosh, has rehabilitated and released numerous birds. The center continues to take on more birds, with the assistance and support of the Fundacion Cuero y Salado (FUCSA), an Honduran Non-governmental organization, and the

full cooperation of the Honduran government. The HSUS/HSI is also involved in the development of a similar rehabilitation and release center in Bogota, Colombia. The Colombia center, currently under construction, will be a regional facility for all of South America and will be a joint project of HSUS/HSI and the World Society for the Protection of Animals (WSPA).

Wild Horses

Our efforts to protect wild horses continue to be multifaceted. Legal action to protect horses in the Pryor

Mountains of Montana continues, as do efforts to improve the
BLM adoption program. We continue to try to prohibit the
unnecessary capture and removal of wild horses in the western
states. We also seek to institute a grazing management plan
which provides equitably for wild horses, livestock and
wildlife, while preserving the fragile range ecosystem. We
are participating in a pilot fertility control study in
Nevada to determine if it is feasible to humanely control
wild horse populations through contraception.

Marine Mammals

The HSUS continues to focus considerable attention on the protection of marine mammals, both in the wild and in captivity. We submitted comments opposing the taking of marine mammals from the wild for public display, the conduct of swim-with-the-dolphin and feeding programs and other exploitative uses of marine mammals. To that end, we sued,

with other groups, to stop the capture and importation of beluga whales from Canada. We enhanced our efforts to protect killer whales in captivity by urging the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) to prohibit the maintenance of killer whales in captivity and to explore the possibility of rehabilitation and release for killer whales currently in captivity.

The HSUS continued to monitor the so-called subsistence kill of North Pacific fur seals. Upon the recommendation of our two investigators' current evaluation, we have contacted Government officials to demand an end to the illegal waste of fur seals in this supposed subsistence kill.

People/Wildlife Problems

In response to the continued demand for humane solutions to problems caused by interaction of urban/suburban wildlife and humans, we reprinted the sold-out, Pocket Guide to The Humane Control of Wildlife in Cities and Towns to help people solve wildlife-related problems in their communities. We also continued to produce publications and seminars designed to disseminate information on solving problems with urban wildlife.

LABORATORY ANIMALS

Dr. Martin L. Stephens, Vice President

The HSUS won a major victory for animals when a federal court ruled that the treatment of mice, rats, and birds in laboratories should be regulated under the Animal Welfare Act. The HSUS and its main co-plaintiff had argued that the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) has been wrongly excluding these species from the protection of the Act, even though these species account for some eight out of every ten animals in laboratories. Although the USDA has appealed the ruling, we are confident that the court's decision will be upheld.

The HSUS made substantial progress in our efforts to bring greater oversight and accountability to the military's use of laboratory animals. The HSUS presented a comprehensive set of recommendations at both a briefing for Congressional staff and at a Congressional oversight hearing, two events that focused on the Department of Defense's (DoD's) care and use of laboratory animals. The House incorporated most of our recommendations into the "report language" that accompanied the DoD authorization bill for fiscal year 1993; that bill is awaiting the President's signature. Our recommendations included a provision that every military facility that uses laboratory animals should

submit a comprehensive annual report to the Congress on its animal care and use programs.

The HSUS continued to promote alternatives to current uses of animals in research, testing, and education. The HSUS and two collaborating organizations succeeded in obtaining an extra one million dollars for alternatives development in the 1991 Congressional appropriation to the National Toxicology Program (NTP), an interagency program that develops and evaluates new test methods. Thanks to our efforts, the NTP has made alternatives development one of its top ten priorities for the coming year. Also on the alternatives front, The HSUS will soon bestow its second annual Russell & Burch Award. This award is designed not only to reward scientific excellence in the field of alternatives, but also to encourage other scientists to pursue similar paths.

The HSUS just completed a major initiative designed to overhaul the government's annual system for collecting and disseminating information about the use of animals in research. The HSUS drafted a comprehensive administrative petition calling upon the USDA to make the requested changes, which will provide the animal protection community with information that will enable them to more efficiently and effectively challenge the status quo in animal laboratories.

The HSUS Scientific Advisory Council, a group of physicians, scientists, and veterinarians, continued to provide valuable advice under the energetic leadership of Dr. David O. Wiebers. The Council advised The HSUS on a variety of programs in the laboratory animals area. On behalf of The HSUS, the Council recently surveyed all of the nation's medical schools to determine the extent to which their educational programs addressed the ethics of using animals in research. The results of the survey are being readied for publication in the scientific literature.

EARTHKIND

Jan A. Hartke, President

EarthKind is a global environmental organization with an emphasis on animal protection. John A. Hoyt, President of EarthKind International, created the vision of this new affiliate of The Humane Society of the United States (HSUS), with the intention of making animal protection an integral part of the broad environmental movement rather than a step child. EarthKind produces EarthVoice, a quarterly publication, highlighting our message, programs, and projects.

An EarthKind (Russian) Office was opened in November 1991 in Moscow. EarthKind has been named Special Advisor to the Supreme Soviet Committee on Ecology.

In Asia, EarthKind established a barking deer Sanctuary in Sri Lanka. The EarthKind Sanctuary will help to save endangered species.

The EarthKind message is catching on in India.

EarthKind has been invited to share its philosophy and program ideas in various countries around the world, including meetings with Mother Teresa and Maneka Gandhi.

In the Danube Delta of Romania, EarthKind is developing programs to protect the animals from poaching and pollution.

In Thailand, where rainforests are being threatened by dams being built to provide electricity, EarthKind is providing technical expertise about energy efficiency.

The Earth Summit was the largest conference of world leaders ever assembled and EarthKind was a formally accredited organization. In addition, EarthKind's President addressed the Earth Parliament with a speech on environmental justice. Other activities at the Earth Summit included EarthKind's sponsorship of the Indigenous Peoples' Media Center, which underscored the connection between biological and cultural diversity.

At the Global Forum, the non-governmental organizational side of the Earth Summit, EarthKind announced the "Eyes of

the Earth" project. Teaming up with EarthKind for the announcement were The Beach Boys who used their enormous popularity to help launch this innovative project to put 1,000 video cameras in the hands of local environmentalists and indigenous people around the globe.

In another arena, EarthKind has launched a project called "The Campaign for Environmental Justice." This project is designed to bring together two mighty rivers — the social justice movement and the environmental movement.

Another exciting program of EarthKind is Earthsource.

This endeavor will seek out citizen-scientists, amateurs from all walks of life, who want to have an experience in the greater Yellowstone ecosystem and, at the same time, make a contribution to a better understanding of that biosphere.

EarthKind, through KIND News, has reached out to school children across America, with environmental education projects like the National CO2 Challenge and the Children's Earth Summit. Working closely with The National Association for Humane and Environmental Education (NAHEE), EarthKind has helped children learn about environmental threats to endangered animals as well as the life-support systems of the planet.

EarthKind has sponsored or co-sponsored several conferences and events, including the Estonia Environmental Impact Assessment Conference in the former Soviet Union, The

Globescope Assembly in Miami, the Dialogue for the 21st Century, the Solar Car Race, the Earth Train cross-country educational endeavor, and a play, "Silent Spring," about Rachel Carson, dramatizing the problems of excessive pesticide use.

EarthKind is engaged in a project to bring together people concerned with the impact our food choices can have on human and animal suffering as well as environmental degradation.

EarthKind has also been active on a number of likeminded Boards of Directors, Green Seal, the Global Tomorrow Coalition, the North American Coalition on Religion and Ecology, the Take Pride in America Advisory Board, Renew America, and the Advisory Board to the YES (Youth for Environmental Sanity) Tour.

YOUTH EDUCATION

Patty A. Finch, Vice President

The National Association for Humane and Environmental Education (NAHEE) is the youth education division of The HSUS. NAHEE directs the development and production of periodicals and teaching materials designed to bring a humane perspective to the education of young people. NAHEE is committed to enabling educators to more effectively teach

children to be kind to each other, animals, and the Earth; and to empowering youth as they seek to embody the ideal of respect and reverence for all life.

Elementary Education

KIND (Kids in Nature's Defense) News is NAHEE's newspaper for children and continues to be the primary focus of the division's elementary-level programming. KIND News is sent to teachers in bundles of 32 copies every month during the school year (September through May). As in the past two years, a KIND News subscription includes a copy of KIND Teacher (an 80 page annual full of worksheets and activities for use by teachers), an inspirational KIND poster for classroom display, and 32 KIND Club membership ID cards for students.

This year KIND News readership surpassed the one-half million mark. This represents a more than 65% increase in readership over the level reported last fall.

The April issue of <u>KIND News</u> reached more than one and a half million students (above and beyond the regular monthly readership) as a result of a special partnership with EarthKind and Ace Hardware Corporation. The April issue, which was received by at least one teacher in every public elementary school in the country, provided students with guidelines for conducting their own classroom or school wide Earth Summits. Representatives of both EarthKind and <u>KIND</u>

News subsequently attended one such children's Earth Summit at P.S. 40 in New York City. One KIND Club (class) that participated was later invited to be part of the audience during a taping of the "Phil Donahue" show, and one of the students was interviewed by the host.

With the help of EarthKind, <u>Kind News</u> also became part of the CO2 Coalition to reduce carbon dioxide emissions nationwide, and a <u>KIND News</u> student representative testified at a special U.S. Senate hearing on global warming, delivering the first kids' "State of the Earth" address.

In 1992 <u>KIND News</u> received honors in two national award competitions. In January, <u>KIND News</u> was awarded first place (in the category of tabloid newspapers) in the <u>Association Trends</u> Annual Competition for Excellence in Association Publications. In August, <u>KIND News</u> received the Award of Excellence (in the category of most improved tabloids/newspapers) in the APEX '92 Awards for Publication Excellence Competition. The <u>Association Trends</u> and Apex '92 competitions attracted 500 and 3600 entries respectively.

NAHEE's 1992 elementary education activities also included the completion of two new resources: a bilingual coloring book on responsible pet care, Como darle UNA MANO a los Perros y los Gatos/How to be a HELPING HAND for Dogs and Cats, by Joseph Wood Krutch medalist Charlotte Baker Montgomery and illustrated by Bev Armstrong; and NAHEE's

"Kids & Kindness" Booklist for Preschoolers, a guide to fiction and nonfiction books that encourage appreciation for animals and the environment in young children.

NAHEE continues to receive major assistance with the distribution of its educational materials from a large number of dedicated senior volunteers who help with bulk mailings, envelope stuffing, and children's correspondence.

Secondary Education

This year NAHEE continued to promote HSUS student membership and student activism through dissemination of the HSUS Student Action Guide. The guide, now in its second printing, is a newspaper-style manual designed to help junior and senior high school students form their own earth/animal protection clubs in their school or community. To date, approximately 23,000 guides have been distributed to interested students and to local animal welfare agencies.

Publication of the <u>Student Network News</u> newsletter for teens continues to provide inspirational examples of young people in action for animals and the Earth. Beginning this fall, <u>Student Network News</u> will be published annually in a much expanded format, supplying student activists with a wealth of ideas and contacts at the start of each school year, when such information is most needed.

As in the past, NAHEE continues to disseminate a wide range of information on alternatives to dissection in science classes.

National Outreach

NAHEE continued to promote the Adopt-A-Teacher partnership program through which KIND News is made available to students across the nation. Through Adopt-A-Teacher partnerships with individuals, corporations, local animal welfare agencies, and member clubs of the General Federation of Women's Clubs, an increasing number of classrooms continue to receive KIND News monthly at no cost to the teachers themselves or to their school districts. The Humane Society of the United States continues to help underwrite the cost of KIND News subscriptions offered through the Adopt-A-Teacher program.

In June the Adopt-A-Teacher program was awarded the Certificate for Environmental Achievement from the National Environmental Awards Council. The program was honored for its success in advancing the cause of environmental protection, while serving as a model that can be replicated around the country. As a result of winning the award, the Adopt-A-Teacher program will be listed in the 1992 Environmental Success Index, the most comprehensive guide to the nation's environmental programs.

NAHEE's national outreach capabilities were enhanced by the appointment of Fenna Gatty to the EPA's National Environmental Education Advisory Council. Gatty—a California teacher, humane educator, and NAHEE field representative—was the sole elementary teacher appointed to the eleven—member council out of a field of 250 nominees. The council will make recommendations to the Administrator of the EPA in accordance with the National Environmental Education Act signed into law in 1990.

Materials published by NAHEE, such as "Sharing Sam" and lessons from <u>KIND Teacher</u>, have been incorporated into "A Child's Place in the Environment", California's new environmental education curriculum guide. The guide promises to have a substantial impact since one out of nine children in the U.S. attends school in California. In addition, the guide will inevitably serve as a model nationwide.

NAHEE continues to promote humane values on the part of classroom educators through its annual National Humane Education Teacher of the Year award and its teacher workshops around the country. In addition, NAHEE routinely answers thousands of letters each year, providing support and consultation to elementary and secondary educators and students. NAHEE continues to monitor and evaluate new children's books and periodicals, as well as all major

teaching publications in order to encourage the promotion of humane values in publications other than those published by NAHEE.

CENTER FOR RESPECT OF LIFE AND ENVIRONMENT

Richard M. Clugston, Director
(Vice President, Higher Education)

The Center for Respect of Life and Environment (CRLE) fosters an ethic of compassion toward all sentient beings and respect for the integrity of nature. The Center has taken significant steps in the past year to further its five major project areas designed to increase concern for animals and the Earth among faculty, students, and practicing professionals.

Academic Institutions in the Earth Community

The primary focus of CRLE is the development of "earth-centered" academic programs and humane, sustainable campuses and communities. Over the past year, we've worked with specific institutions (e.g., St. Thomas University, Harvard University, Cornell University, the University of Oregon, the University of Minnesota), with academic disciplines (e.g., land use, theology, environmental studies) and student groups (SEAC) to promote ecological sensitivity. We have begun a series of some 25 visits to college campuses where we will

hold workshops with local campus and community groups and gather detailed case material for our <u>Green Guide to Colleges</u> and <u>Universities</u>.

Religion in the Ecological Age

For almost 3 years, the Center has been developing a project to encourage seminaries to become more humane and sustainable in their theology and practice. Having teamed up with Deiter Hessel and Ron Engel, associated with the Program on Ecology, Justice and Faith of Mead/Lombard Theological School, we have formed a high caliber planning committee, selected a site and dates for a national invitational conference, which will focus on developing a core curriculum in ecological theology.

CRLE staff participated in the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development (UNCED) in Rio in June. The conference endorsed the Earth Charter of the International Coordinating Committee on Religion and the Earth, which CRLE helped draft. CRLE continues to work closely with religion and ecology groups to promote concern for animals.

The Land Ethics Program

The Land Ethics Program encourages the teaching of environmental ethics and sustainable practices in academic programs on human settlements, farm lands, and natural areas. Surveys have been completed by the members of the Association of Collegiate Schools of Planning. An advisory panel of 26

academicians has been formed to provide input into the project.

CRLE, in cooperation with the EcoJustice Project at
Cornell University co-sponsored a conference, EcoCommunities:
Toward Global Sustainability in April, 1992. This conference
brought together some 300 people to discuss the ethical
foundations and practical dimensions of sustainable
communities. CRLE is coordinating the International Network
for Sustainable Communities—an information exchange between
organizations studying and developing sustainable
communities.

Arts and the Earth

This project emphasizes that the earth is the realm of the senses, of feeling, movement, and imagination. CRLE, in cooperation with EarthKind is bringing "A Sense of Wonder" to college campuses. This play is the story of Rachel Carson's love for the natural world and her fight to defend it. In addition, we continue to pursue "In Harmony with Nature," a project to recruit classical musicians to perform on behalf of the Earth.

Animal Protection and the Environment

Over the past year, CRLE has responded to some 300 requests for information on careers working with animals and for the environment. We are updating our information regarding working with animals and starting campus earth and

animal organizations. We have spoken for the humane treatment of animals in a variety of forums ranging from the Earth Summit in Rio, to meetings of theologians, rural planners, and sustainable agriculture practitioners.

Earth Ethics

Earth Ethics, the quarterly publication of the Center, examines the values that underlie our relationship with the natural world. It also reports on events and actions that support our evolution toward a humane, sustainable society. During the past year, we have published issues focused on earth education, sustainable communities, ecological economics, and the importance of sensitivity to animals and the Earth.

| • | | | | |
|---|---|---|---|----------|
| | | | | de es de |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | • | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | • | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | • | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | r | | | |
| | | | | |
| • | | | | |
| | | | • | |
| | | | | |
| · | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |